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The Fairfield Area School Board met on Monday evening, February 9, 2015 at 7:06 p.m. in the District cafeteria with these members in attendance: Mr. Chuck Hatter, Presiding; Mrs. Pamela Mikesell, Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Marcy Van Metre, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, Jr., Mrs. Agatha Foscato,  and Mr. Richard Mathews.  Mr. Bruce Carr was absent.  Also present were Ms. Karen Kugler, Substitute Superintendent; Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager and Board Recording Secretary; Ms. Brooke Say, Solicitor; Mr. Brian McDowell, HS Principal; Ms. Patti Weber, MS Principal; and Ms. Barb Richwine, ES Principal.  Student Representatives, Mr. Austin Ford and Ms. Erin Briggs were also present.  There was an Executive Session prior to the Board meeting.  

Minutes Approved

The minutes of the January 12, 2015 board meeting were unanimously approved on a motion by Mr. Barlow and a second by Ms. Van Metre. 
Presentations/Reports
The Science Team, represented by Ricky Whitmore and Isac Van Metre,  presented information on their attendance at the Robotics Competition during which there were six different events.  Eight schools competed with two to three teams each presenting.  Fairfield took second place in the rocket building competition.  There are several new projects on the horizon including go-carts and a hydroponic system and the plan is to attend another competition on April 11th.  The students thanked Ryan Leahy, teacher and advisor, Mr. Lefeber and Mrs. Van Metre for their help participating in the event.  
Student Representative Reports
There is an elementary talent show on March 18th and the elementary musical is on March 31st.  The middle school kicked off the character program with an assembly explaining the five traits of character.  The middle school faculty also selected students, Catherine Jensen and Owen Myers to attend the LIU student forum. 
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Building Celebrations
Ms. Richwine told the Board about National School Counselors Week during which 4th grade students are listening to community members speak about their careers.  The guests are sharing with students how to reach goals.  She and Ms. Swift also shared artwork including two pieces created by Andrew Koons and Mady Calore that will become part of our permanent collection.  One of our students, Mady Calore, was runner up in the Martin Luther king poster contest and her work will also hang at the library in Washington, DC. Three students, Sophia Orndorff, Brad Burton and Cassie Myers will participate in the state-wide art club show from March 2 through April 17th. 

Ms. Weber explained a program, part of putting students first, which will be presenting information on drug use that will occur on May 20th in the auditorium at 6:30 PM.  The program will show how to affect lives both in and out of school and tell parents what they need to know.  The faculty is planning activities such as the 6th grade camp and preparing for PSSA’s. 
Mr. McDowell is excited that for the 2nd semester we now have AP courses.  10th graders took the ASFAB test to help them align their future careers with their strengths.  Financial Aid night has been held and as part of the Lenfest Program students participating will be able to visit VA Tech, Roanoke, and James Madison Universities.  

Public Comment
Nick Myers, Class of 1996, asked the board to review the job processes of Crystal Heller and questioned issues regarding transportation.  He also asked the board not to renew the girls’ basketball coach and instead place the assistant coach in that position. 
Rachel McVey shared a personal health story and asked the board what they wanted their legacy to be.  
Ian Strahler questioned the sale of the property and thinks that it is not a good time to sell.  He asked about the taxes and whether we have explored other options.  In addition, he wanted to know if there were plans for the funds if the property sold.  

Apryl Huster questioned the reading of policies and is concerned the agenda does not include the policy for first readings.  She also asked about our intentions relative to paying the Knouse Foods, Inc. assessment appeal settlement and several personnel changes listed on the agenda.  
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Bob Stanley is very concerned about security and questioned the doors being open for the meetings and asked that we review building security.  He and his wife spoke 
to the 4th grade about Maven, and volunteered to speak to other grades.  He is also willing to teach civics to students.  

Sean Jones asked about the tax assessment appeal and if we are going to pay or issue credits.  He urged the board to pay now.  

Committee Reports and Director Comments
Ms. Dean explained that the district owns two properties and we are preparing to sell one appraised at $170,000.  She explained the tax structure and maintenance issues.  The other property, we are not selling, is actually much more beneficial to the district should we have growth in the future.  
Mr. Barlow reported on the property committee discussing the playground, sound and lighting in the auditorium and setting up a five-year plan.  

Mr. Whitcomb announced the date for the education committee as February 16th at 5pm.  

Mr. Mathews asked for the policy committee meeting dates and also asked Mr. Myers to put his concerns about athletics in writing.  Mr. Whitcomb wanted to know if the issues were process or performance of the athletic director.  

Ms. Foscato is thrilled that the principals are speaking about the buildings at the meetings. 

Mr. Whitcomb thanked Ms. Dean for her property report and also wanted more details on what we may do with the proceeds.  He also asked for more information on the high school aide.  Ms. Kugler explained that priorities will be part of the five-year plan and she further explained our personnel changes are being done to ensure that the middle school office has coverage the entire time students are here.  Ms. Kugler told the board that the high school position was a secretarial position moving to a middle school secretarial position and the middle school aide was moving to the open elementary aide position.  She also explained that at the high school the guidance secretary can provide assistance to the high school secretary.  Ms. Kugler also explained she will be providing CPI training to all applicable individuals including Ms. Miller.  Ms. Mikesell questioned the 
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business office losing personnel and Ms. Kugler explained that we will be replacing Ms. Kennedy with an appropriately skilled individual.  Ms. Mikesell is concerned about increasing hours for some individuals such as Ms. Moore and yet our kindergarten aide positions have been cut.  She is very concerned we are not reviewing individuals who work with students each and every day.  
Consent Agenda
Mr. Mathews requested that items B and C be pulled, as he did not think the agenda statement matched which was presented for review. Ms. Dean explained that the report is considered January’s report because it is presented at that meeting.  Typically we present financials at the second meeting of the month and the numbers are all inclusive for a 30 day period.  Mr. Hatter recommended to Ms. Dean that the actual agenda item specify the dates covered in the report.  Mr. Whitcomb requested more information on items J and K.  Ms. Kugler explained that this was a second request by Ms. Dean to be removed as the Right to Know officer and she was granting that request and that Ms. Brown had served in this role in the past.  Ms. Mikesell questioned item I and Ms. Kugler explained that this secretary was performing more duties now that Ms. Kugler is Substitute Superintendent.  
On a motion made by Mrs. Mikesell and seconded by Mr. Lefeber, the Consent Agenda without items B and C was approved.   A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, Mr. Mathews, Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Van Metre, and Mr. Whitcomb casting assenting votes.  The items approved are as follows:

Administrative

   Actions
A.
Approved a field trip request from the Sixth Grade Team to travel to Camp Eder, Fairfield, PA from April 29 – May 1, 2015 for Sixth Grade Camp – Outdoor Education Program.
Budget




D.
Approved the journal entries and budget adjustments as presented. Note: There were no budget transfers performed in November or December for approval. 

E.
Approved the addition of Ms. Sharon Wolf to the bus / van driver list for the 2014-2015 school year.  Jacoby Transportation is the contractor.
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Personnel
F.
Ratified the Superintendent’s appointment of Mrs. Marcia Roan from high school extended term substitute Spanish Teacher to high school long-term substitute Spanish Teacher during Mrs. Anderson’s childbearing leave effective November 24, 2014 through the last day of the 2014-2015 school year pending all emergency certification paperwork is complete.



Background:  As a long-term substitute teacher, Mrs. Roan will receive a pro-rated first year teacher’s salary with all the benefits included in the Collective Bargaining Agreement retroactive to November 24, 2015.  

G.
Approved a medical leave request from Mr. C. Gene McGlaughlin, Sr., groundskeeper, beginning January 19, 2015 for approximately 12 weeks.

H.
Approved the addition of Ms. Mary Lindsay to the Support Staff Substitute List for the 2014-2015 school year.
I.
Approved restoring 4 hours per week to the secretary of the Coordinator of Curriculum and Special Programs.  

Background:  Currently this position is at 7.2 hours but due to an increase in responsibilities, especially in the areas of Child Accounting, Special Education, and Registration this increase is warranted. 
J.
Accepted a request from Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager, for removal as the District’s appointed Right to Know Officer effective February 10, 2015.

K.
Appointed Ms. Ann Brown, Admin. Assistant, as the District’s Right to Know Officer effective February 10, 2015.

Background:  Ms. Brown previously served as the District’s Right to Know Officer.


L.
Accepted the resignation for retirement of Mrs. Laura Blubaugh, Admin. Assistant to the Business Manager / Transportation Director effective April 10, 2015 and grant permission for the administration to advertise and recommend for hire after review of this position.


Policy
M.
Approved the revisions to Policy 3440, Notices of Intent – Temporary Professional Employees, on a first reading.


N.
Approved the adoption of Policy 8700, Tax-Exempt Bonds Compliance Procedures, on a first reading.


On a motion made by Mrs. Mikesell and seconded by Mrs. Van Metre, items B and C were approved.  As stated above, future agenda items for the bill lists will specify dates. 
February 9, 2015

Page 4080


A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, Mr. Mathews, Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Van Metre, and Mr. Whitcomb casting assenting votes.

B.
Approved the January general fund bill list in the amount of $343,377.00.


C.
Approved the January food service fund bill list in the amount of $17,915.08.

On a 

On motion made by Mr. Barlow and seconded by Mrs. Van Metre, item A was approved adding the word settlement to the agenda item for clarification.   A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, Mr. Mathews, Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Van Metre, and Mr. Whitcomb casting assenting votes.  The minutes should reflect the total cost to the district of approximately $49,950 for fiscal year 2009 and $51,042 for 2010 for a total of $100,992.  The total assessed difference for 2009 and 2010 is $1,836,398 and $1,813,398 respectively.  
Other Action Items:

A.
Accepted Settlement of the Tax Assessment Appeal -


Motion: Approved the settlement of the tax assessment appeal litigation (Case Nos. 2008-S-1707, 2008-S-1708, and 2008-S-1710) for Tax Parcels 18C12-0104---000, 18C12-0107---000, and 20C12-0104---000, Highland Township and Hamiltonban Township, Adams County, Pennsylvania owned by Knouse Foods Cooperative, Inc., for a total assessed value for tax years 2009 through 2015, to be allocated among the parcels accordingly, as follows: 
2009 - $2,530,000

2010 - $2,553,000

2011 - $9,103,900

2012 - $9,103,900

2013 - $9,103,900

2014 - $9,103,900

2015 - $9,103,900
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In lieu of refunds, the District may apply credits against future taxes owed by the taxpayer. The District Administration and solicitor are authorized to take all steps necessary to effectuate this settlement and to resolve this pending tax assessment appeal case.

On motion made by Mr. Barlow and seconded by Mrs. Foscato, item B was approved.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, Mr. Mathews, Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Van Metre, and Mr. Whitcomb casting assenting votes.  During the discussion it was agreed to sell either by public sale or sealed bid.  
B.
Property Appraisal and Sale -

Motion:  Authorized Administration to sell the property located at 5144 Fairfield Rd and commonly referred to as the McDannell Property.  The sale would occur in the spring when weather is the most cooperative.
Background:  The appraised value of the property is $170,000 and it is recommended the district sell the property by public sale due or sealed bid to the condition which may prohibit many conventional loans.  At the specified time the district will engage the help of a realtor and/or auctioneer to aid in the process as necessary while being fiscally responsible.  

Other Discussion Items:
(No action to be taken)


A.
Transfers -

· Ms. Tammy Kurtz from part-time Middle School office aide to the part-time elementary classroom aide / office aide effective February 10, 2015.  


Background:  At the January 12, 2015 meeting, the Board granted permission for the administration to advertise and recommend for hire a part-time elementary classroom aide / office aide.  A review of current staffing as well as some other internal transfers, allows us to attritionally save one part-time position, while increasing the hours of coverage for the Middle School main entrance window for the entire time students are in the building.
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· Ms. Brenda Miller from High School / Business Office Secretary to Middle School Secretary.

Background: Currently Ms. Miller travels between the High School Office and Business Office performing various duties.  The transfer to the MS main entrance window, while maintaining her current 7.2 hours, will permit the MS main entrance to be covered the during the entire student day. The Substitute Superintendent and certified crisis Prevention Techniques Trainer will train Ms. Miller in CPI, matching the current training of Ms. Kurtz.

B. 
Establish Meeting Dates for Policy, Curriculum and Finance Committees-

Mr. Whitcomb recommended March 2nd at 5pm for a policy committee meeting and Mr. Lefeber explained that finance will meet after the property committee.  The next property committee meeting is April 9th at 4pm. 

C.
LIU 2015-2016 General Operating Budget -



(emailed to the Board for review) 


D.
LiveScan (Fingerprint Machine) – 
Ms. Kugler explained the process and the costs and how beneficial this will be to the staff in Adams County.  
Adjournment

On a motion made by Mrs. Mikesell, seconded by Mr. Lefeber, and unanimously approved by the Board, the meeting adjourned at 8:20 pm.  

Respectfully Submitted:


Mr. Chuck Hatter



  
Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager

Board President



 
Board Recording Secretary

